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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, September 9, 2015
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:32 A.M., Wednesday, September 9, 2015, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.

In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair), Al Ferraro; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr; State Representative Lake Ray; Steven T. Jenkins, Tony Robbins, ex-officio; Commissioner John M. Godfrey was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Terry Carr, John Flowe,  Environmental Quality Division; Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division; Brian Burket, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department;  Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Scott Skinner, JaxPort; Tom Kallemeyn, Florida Department of Environmental Projection; Janie Thomas, Shrimp Producers Association;  Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant;  Scott Skinner,  Jim Miller, JaxPort; Tom Kallemeyn, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Robert Gorman; Tim Campbell; Hick Thompson; Beth Meyer, Disabled Services Division; Terry Hull, INTERA; John Nooney; Ron Littlepage,  Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union;  Max Marbut, Financial News & Daily; Lisa Grubba, Florida Field Notes; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the August 12, 2015 monthly meeting.

Dr. Radha Pyati, Chair & Professor of Chemistry, the University of North Florida, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Annual Report State of the Lower St. Johns River, a report that was recently released at an environmental symposium at the University of North Florida. The report is financed by the City of Jacksonville’s Environmental Protection Board.  The study is the compilation of research in areas such as aquatic life, fisheries, water quality and contaminants that was gathered by marine and other scientists from the University of North Florida, Jacksonville University and Valdosta State University. The report’s objective is to inform and educate the public on the health of the Lower St. Johns River Basin; 29 tributaries of the river were covered in the report.
 Dr. Pyati explained that the areas the report focused on include: contaminants, aquatic life, chlorophyll-a, nutrients, salinity, fecal coliform and water quality.  Each was analyzed from the perspectives of status and trends. In the areas of salinity, trends are worsening.  Salinity is determined in part by weather fluctuations such as drought and hurricanes.  Chlorophyll-a is linked to algae blooms.

Commissioner Lane Burnett noticed that the grass beds and mullet in Lake George have disappeared and asked about possible causes.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle asked about  the source of fecal coliform in the Lower Basin of the river.  The cause was attributed to failing septic tanks.

The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni wanted to know why the research on SAV (Submerged Aquatic Vegetation) was stopped in 2011.  Dr. Gerard Pinto explained that the research was stopped because the St. Johns River Water Management District defunded the research program.   The research has subsequently resumed.  Mr. Crescimbeni inquired about the impact of the proposed water withdrawals from the St. Johns River.  Dr. Pinto explained that the impact would increase levels of salinity in the river.  When he asked about the impact of dredging, Mr. Crescimbeni was advised that the researchers were data gatherers; they provide the data on issues like salinity but it was up to other people to make decisions.
The Commission next heard a presentation on a proposal to create a multiple use, water access park on Johnston Island.  Attorney T. R. Hainline of the Rogers Tower law firm introduced Brian Burke, Burke Design, who made the presentation.  Mr. Burke explained that though the site (an island) is in Atlantic Beach, he viewed the potential park as a regional resource.  The site is located underneath the Atlantic Boulevard Bridge and the proposed $8 million dollar development is called Waterway Park and Welcome Center.  The property has over 8 acres, 3.1 of which is upland.  Mr. Burke described the potential of the proposed park for a kayak launch, boat ramp, fishing pier and a welcome center for boaters visiting Jacksonville and the Beaches.  The next steps in the proposed project are funding & strategies, land acquisition, planning, design and permitting and construction.
The property is currently on the market for an estimated $3.6 million.  Council Member Jim Love wondered if the City of Jacksonville is in any position to purchase the property. Commissioner Stephen Swann noted that this property is quite possibly the last island in the Intra-Coastal Waterway that is suited for a park-like development.  Council Member Crescimbeni felt that while he preferred that the site be used for a park, the market price for the property was rather high.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges made a motion to have the Waterways Commission vote to recommend the City’s purchase of the site if funding can be identified.  For lack of a second, the motion failed.

The Commission next heard a presentation on the Ft. George Inlet Management Plan by Commission Gary Anderson.  Mr. Anderson explained the navigation issues with access points to the ocean and into the Ft. George Inlet.  He further explained the complexity of the sand and water movements.  To fully resolve the issues of the Ft. George Inlet, a non-federal sponsor is needed to work with the other entities currently involved.
In his monthly report on the status of the St. Johns River, Dr. Quinton White reported on what he characterized as a dynamic situation in describing the salinity and nutrients currently in the river.  He indicated that dolphins in the river are being monitored.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported on manatee sightings observed when he flew with the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary on August 23rd for an aerial survey of the waterways.  He reported that a significant number of manatees were in the waterways; 109 was the total that he observed; the manatees were mostly in the main stem of the river.  Dr. Pinto reported that there had been no watercraft-related manatee fatalities this year though there had been a perinatal death in the Ortega River area recorded on August 12th. 
Dr. White reported that the artificial reefs that had been deployed in the San Marco area last December are now being monitored and that the reefs are already attracting fish.

State Representative Lake Ray inquired about the impact on the recent rain on the level of salinity in the river.

By a unanimous vote, the Waterways Commission voted to recommend approval of  Ordinance 2015-587, Auth 2nd Amend to Contract with Jax Univ to Renew for 2nd Addnl Yr for Continuing Manatee Protection Studies for FY 2015-2016 (Johnston) (Introduced by CM Crescimbeni)…
In her monthly update on St. Johns River issues, Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, commended the presentation earlier in the meeting on the status and health of the Lower Basin of the St. Johns River.  She recommended that everyone read the report in its entirety.  Ms. Rinaman felt that it was troublesome that there is less monitoring than in the pasat of the river by the St. Johns River Water Management District on areas such as the river’s grass beds and the increase in the amount of salinity.
On the St. Johns River dredge project, Ms. Rinaman explained the recent collapse of the agreement that the Riverkeeper had with the Chamber of Commerce.  She explained that the accord’s rupture centered on mitigation issues.
Ms. Rinaman commented on the Central Florida water withdrawal initiative and the Adeena Springs Ranch issues (depositing considerable nutrient-laden substances into the waterways system).  In the latter case, the parties are going into mediation on October 2nd.
Commissioner Lane Burnett wanted to know if there had been any testing on Georgia Pacific’s pipeline that deposits effluent into the St. Johns River.  A report on studies of the pipeline operation is due to be released in the next 30-60 days.

In Old Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges wanted to know the status of the FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) grant list.

In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney discussed the Downtown CRA.  In particular, Mr. Nooney raised the issue of ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) access on the Southbank Riverwalk.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:24 A.M.
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